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Notice of meeting / Hysbysiad o gyfarfod:

County Council

Thursday, 22nd September, 2016 at 2.00 pm,
County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA

AGENDA

Prayers will be said prior to the Council meeting at 1.55pm. All members are welcome to join the
Chairman for prayers should they wish to do.

Item No | Item Pages

1. Apologies for absence

2. Public Open Forum

3. Chairman's Report and receipt of petitions 1-2
4. Declarations of interest
5. To confirm and sign the minutes of that last meeting 3-14
6. To note the Action List of the previous meeting 15- 16
7. Notices of Motion

71. Motion from County Councillor F. Taylor

That at its next meeting this Council receive a full evaluation of
Monmouthshire County Council's use of Zero Hour Ccontracts. The evaluation
should detail the scale and scope of the practice within this Authority and its
impact on service provision and staff wellbeing and morale.

7.2. Motion from County Councillor F. Taylor

That members of this Council offer full and active support to the Democratic
Services committee in their endeavours to encourage and increase
democratic engagement in advance of and beyond the 2017 Local
Government Elections.
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9.2.

10.

10.1.

10.2.

1.

11.1.

11.2.

12.

12.1.

13.

13.1.

13.2.

Wales Audit Office - Annual Improvement Report 2015/16
Reports of the Head of Finance/S151

Statement of Accounts 2015/2016

Monmouthshire County Council ISA 260 Report

Reports of the Head of Democracy, Engagement and Improvement

Abergavenny Hub Proposals

Stage 2 Improvement Plan 2015/2016

Reports of the Chief Officer, Enterprise

Re-appointment of Monmouthshire Local Access Forum

Cardiff Capital Region City Deal - Interim Governance Arrangements and
Financial Support

Report of the Chief Officer, Resources

Future Schools Programme

Members' Questions

From County Councillor R.J.C. Hayward to County Councillor E.J.
Hacket Pain

Will the cabinet member please update Council on the progress on the rebuild
for Caldicot and Monmouth schools? In particular, can she advise councillors
on the latest cost estimates in relation to the original (not updated) budgets for
completion?

From County Councillor R.J.C. Hayward to County Councillor S.B. Jones

There has been recent bad publicity about the frequency of closure of Troy
recycling facility due to the lack of space available when lorries are removing
skips from the site. Traffic frequently backs up onto the main road causing a
severe safety hazard. Will the cabinet member please advise if there are any
plans to enlarge and improve the site in order that the public are not
inconvenienced to the same degree?
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Access to paper copies of agendas and reports

A copy of this agenda and relevant reports can be made available to members of the public
attending a meeting by requesting a copy from Democratic Services on 01633 644219. Please
note that we must receive 24 hours notice prior to the meeting in order to provide you with a hard
copy of this agenda.

Watch this meeting online
This meeting can be viewed online either live or following the meeting by visiting
www.monmouthshire.gov.uk or by visiting our Youtube page by searching MonmouthshireCC.

Welsh Language
The Council welcomes contributions from members of the public through the medium of Welsh or

English. We respectfully ask that you provide us with adequate notice to accommodate your
needs.


http://www.monmouthshire.gov.uk/

Aims and Values of Monmouthshire County Council

Sustainable and Resilient Communities

Qutcomes we are working towards

Nobody Is Left Behind
o Older people are able to live their good life

o People have access to appropriate and affordable housing
o People have good access and mobility
People Are Confident, Capable and Involved
o People’s lives are not affected by alcohol and drug misuse
e Families are supported
o People feel safe
Our County Thrives
e Business and enterprise
o People have access to practical and flexible learning

o People protect and enhance the environment

Our priorities
e Schools
e Protection of vulnerable people
e Supporting Business and Job Creation

¢ Maintaining locally accessible services

Our Values

e Openness: we aspire to be open and honest to develop trusting relationships.
o Fairness: we aspire to provide fair choice, opportunities and experiences and become an

organisation built on mutual respect.

o Flexibility: we aspire to be flexible in our thinking and action to become an effective and

efficient organisation.

e Teamwork: we aspire to work together to share our successes and failures by building on

our strengths and supporting one another to achieve our goals.



Nodau a Gwerthoedd Cyngor Sir Fynwy

Cymunedau Cynaliadwy a Chryf

Canlyniadau y gweithiwn i'w cyflawni

Neb yn cael ei adael ar 6l

e Gall pobl hyn fyw bywyd da
o Pobl & mynediad i dai addas a fforddiadwy

o Pobl & mynediad a symudedd da

Pobl yn hyderus, galluog ac yn cymryd rhan

¢ Camddefnyddio alcohol a chyffuriau ddim yn effeithio ar fywydau pobl
e Teuluoedd yn cael eu cefnogi

e Pobl yn teimlo'n ddiogel

Ein sir yn ffynnu

e Busnes a menter
e Pobl & mynediad i ddysgu ymarferol a hyblyg
e Pobl yn diogelu ac yn cyfoethogi'r amgylchedd

Ein blaenoriaethau

e Ysgolion
e Diogelu pobl agored i niwed
e Cefnogi busnes a chreu swyddi

e Cynnal gwasanaethau sy’n hygyrch yn lleol

Ein gwerthoedd

e Bod yn agored: anelwn fod yn agored ac onest i ddatblygu perthnasoedd ymddiriedus

e Tegwch: anelwn ddarparu dewis teg, cyfleoedd a phrofiadau a dod yn sefydliad a
adeiladwyd ar barch un at y llall.

¢ Hyblygrwydd: anelwn fod yn hyblyg yn ein syniadau a'n gweithredoedd i ddod yn sefydliad
effeithlon ac effeithiol.

e Gwaith tim: anelwn gydweithio i rannu ein llwyddiannau a'n methiannau drwy adeiladu ar
ein cryfderau a chefnogi ein gilydd i gyflawni ein nodau.
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Agenda Iltem 3

Chairman reports 24" July — Sunday 11" September

Sunday 24" July Chepstow Bridge Bicentaenary
Beaufort Square, Chepstow
Tuesday 26™ July HMS Monmouth Flag — donor thank you event
5.30 p.m. The Nelson Museum & Local History Centre, Monmouth
Thursday 28" July Opening Ceremony for refurbishment of
11 a.m. Abergavenny Town Centre
Friday 29" July Opening Concert for National Eisteddfod
6 p.m. The Maes Castle Meadows, Abergavenny
Sunday 31%t July Eisteddfod 2016 — Morning Service
11 a.m. The Pavillion, The Maes Castle Meadows, Abergavenny
Sunday 31°t July Caldicot Town Council
1p.m. Civic Service
Sunday 31%t July The National Youth Brass Band of Wales
7 p.m. Haberdashers” Monmouth School for Girls

Monday 1% August
12 p.m.

Eisteddfod presentation and Trophy presentation
Pl@iad restaurant, The Maes, Castle Meadows, Abergavenny

Tuesday 2" August Visit to St David’s Hospice Care
11 a.m. Blackett Avenue, Newport
Wednesday 3" August Eisteddfod Medal Ceremony
4 p.m. The Pavillion, The Maes Castle Meadows, Abergavenny
Thursday 4" August Citizenship Ceremony
11 am. Registrar’s Office, Usk
Thursday 4" August Llywydd’s Reception with Elin Jones AM
4 p.m. National Assembly stand @ National Eisteddfod, Abergavenny
Friday 5™ August Eisteddfod Bard Ceremony
4 p.m. The Maes Castle Meadows, Abergavenny
Saturday 6" August Status Quo live
Caldicot Castle
Saturday 13" August Rhondda Cynon Taf Civic Service
10.30 a.m. St Donat’s Church, Abercynon
Friday 19" August Past Chairman, Jane Foulser funeral service
12 noon St Mary’s Priory Church, Abergavenny
Thursday 25" August Luncheon at Monmouthshire Show
12.30 p.m. Vice President’s Pavilion at Monmouthshire Showground
Thursday 1% September | Citizenship Ceremony
11 a.m. Registrar’s Office, Usk
Friday 2" September Afternoon Tea to mark the 350" anniversary of the Great Fire of London
3.30 -5 p.m. Mansion House, London EC4

Saturday 3™ September
7p.m.

Caldicot Male VVoice Choir Gala Concert
Caldicot Leisure Centre

Sunday 4" September High Sheriff of Gwent — Summer Garden Party
12 -2 p.m. Lower House Farm, Abergavenny

Thursday 8" September | 50" Birthday of the 1% Severn Crossing

13.30 p.m. Old Ferry Inn, Beachley

Saturday 10" September
2 p.m.

Vale of Glamorgan Civic Celebration
Memorial Hall Theatre, Barry

Sunday 11" September
2 p.m.

Merthyr Civic Service
St David’s Parish Church, Merthyr Tydfil
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

PRESENT: County Councillor J. Higginson (Chairman)
County Councillor P. Jordan (Vice Chairman)

County Councillors: D. Batrouni, J. Prosser, M. Powell, V. Smith,
G. Burrows, P. Clarke, J. Crook, D. Dovey, G.Down, A.Easson,
D. Edwards, R. Edwards, P.Farley, P.A.Fox, J.George,
R.J.W. Greenland, L. Guppy, E. Hacket Pain, R. Harris, B. Hayward,
M. Hickman, P.A.D.Hobson, G. Howard, S. Howarth, D. Jones,
S. Jones, S.B. Jones, P.Murphy, B. Strong, F. Taylor, A.Watts,
P. Watts, A. Webb, K. Williams and A. Wintle

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE:

Paul Matthews Chief Executive

Kellie Beirne Chief Officer, Enterprise

Will McLean Head of Democracy, Engagement and Improvement
Joy Robson Head of Finance/Section 151 Officer

Robert Tranter Head of Legal Services & Monitoring Officer
Nicola Perry Senior Democracy Officer

Hazel Clatworthy Sustainability Community Officer

Deb Hill-Howells Head of Community Led Delivery

Claire Marchant Chief Officer Social Care, Health & Housing
Teresa Norris Policy & Performance Officer

lan Saunders Head of Tourism, Leisure and Culture

Ben Winstanley Estates Manager

APOLOGIES:

Councillors D. Blakebrough, R.Chapman, D. Evans, P.Jones, J.Marshall and
S. White

2. Public Open Forum

In response to the question submitted by Mr. J. Callard regarding traffic on the A4143, County
Councillor S.B. Jones apologised for the lack of response initially. Ideas for improvements on
traffic flow, and ways to reduce delays on our highways network were welcome and officers
would be asked to undertake a review of the traffic flow at Waitrose roundabout. Councillor
Jones added that he was not convinced that moving parking from this location would improve
traffic flow, and consideration must be given to the impact that such an action would have on
residents in the area. Should the review identify that moving parking at times may reduce
congestion at the approach further consideration would be given to Mr. Callard’s suggestion.

Further enquiries would be made to establish if the road in question is a trunk road.

3. Chairman's Report and receipt of petitions

Council received the Chairman’s report.
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

The Chairman informed members of information received regarding success at visitor
attractions across the County. Tintern Old Station, Caldicot Castle and Country Park and
Abergavenny’s Castle Meadows have retained the coveted Green Park Award, and had been
described as being the best kept parks and green space areas in the County. Particular
mention was made of Paul Cheeseman, of the OIld Station, Tintern, whose efforts had been
awarded with the Green Flag Employee of the Year Award.

Members were updated on the new Morrison’s store in Abergavenny. We were informed that
the new store would be of a different design to that which had been granted planning
permission, and a new application would be submitted as of 28" July 2016. The store would be
the first of the new style of trading for Morrison’s. Further detail would be provided when the
agreement is confirmed.

Petitions:

County Councillor S. Jones presented a petition on behalf of County Councillor P. Jones in
relation to the retention of smallholdings in Monmouthshire, and New Trecastle Farm,
Penyclawdd. The petition was passed to the Chairman.

County Councillor G. Burrows presented a petition in relation to traffic control at Toll House,
Mitchel Troy. The petition was passed to the Chairman.

4. Declarations of Interest

County Councillor F. Taylor declared a personal, non-prejudicial interest under the Member’s
Code of Conduct in relation to Item 7, Bwr Nawr, as an independent community member of
ABUHB.

Further declarations would be made under the relevant item.

5. To confirm and sign the minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 16™ June 2016 at 5.00pm, were confirmed as a correct
record and signed by the Chairman.

We noted the continued request for an action sheet.

6. Notices of Motion

a) Motion from the Chairman of Monmouthshire County Council:

We are proud to live in a diverse and tolerant society. Racism, xenophobia
and hate crimes have no place in our country. Our Council condemns racism,
xenophobia and hate crimes unequivocally. We will not allow hate to become
acceptable. We will work to ensure local bodies and programmes have the
support and resources they need to fight and prevent racism and xenophobia.
We reassure all people living in Monmouthshire that they are valued
members of our community.
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

The Leader thanked the Chairman for putting the motion forward, and noted that many
members had been in receipt of the motion. He added that in supporting the motion it was
important that, in addition to the opposition to hate crimes, xenophobia and racism, we

recognise our welcoming cohesive communities.
Following discussion, and being put to the vote, the motion was carried.

b) Motion from County Councillor D.Batrouni

Many young people searching for their first job often find it a difficult process mainly because
they are told they have no experience. The Labour group believe Monmouthshire County
Council could help Monmouthshire’s young people with this problem. As one of the biggest
employers in Monmouthshire, the Council has the ability to provide a number of internships
across a number of departments covering a wide range of skills. The Labour group believe we
should set up a formal internship process whereby the Council actively recruits people that live
in Monmouthshire. All interns should get paid the living wage commensurate to their age. By

doing this, we could give them a head start in today’s tough job market.

In moving the motion Councillor Batrouni highlighted the following points:

e Rather than an informal process, the motion suggests the setting up of a formal

internship programme that gives people in the community experience.

o The range of skills and experiences that could be offered by the council is vast, such as
a trade, office experience and media experience, and experience in professions that not

many organisations could cover.
e Given our status, it makes sense to create a formal programme to provide these skills.

o The work of Yprentis was applauded but this was thought to be an everyday simple

measure which could make a difference.

During debate we noted the following points:

e The Cabinet Member concurred that Council would agree with the sentiments of the

motion, and agreed that it was suitable for the Council to help.

e We recognised the opportunities with the two new Secondary Schools, and highlighted
the opportunities available to young people in the County. So far in Caldicot there had
been 12 jobs created, career information about the construction business, 200 training

weeks, 12 certificates for qualifying within the workforce.

e The Youth Service have also provided opportunities for young people who have then

been employed in the wider community.
¢ |t was suggested that the term ‘internship’ be changed to reflect wider opportunity.

e As Corporate Parents, we had not been effective in providing work experience to our
Looked After Children, and it was suggested that significant work would need to be

undertaken to take the motion forward.

County Councillor Greenland explained that we are already doing what is being asked for in
terms of apprenticeships and internships. Yprentis has 70 apprentices across the greater
Gwent area, some of whom from Monmouthshire and are paid above the living wage. There
are a number of internal apprenticeships, and wherever there is an opportunity within the

Council internships are offered.

Councillor Greenland proposed an amendment to the motion, which was duly seconded, this

became the substantive motion:
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

Many young people searching for their first job often find it a difficult process mainly
because they are told they have no experience. Monmouthshire County Council offers
various initiatives, both within the Council and externally to help Monmouthshire’s young

people with this problem. As one of the biggest employers in Monmouthshire,

the

Council provides a number of internships/apprenticeships/work experience opportunities
across a number of departments covering a wide range of skills. Through these initiatives
the Council gives work to those living in Monmouthshire and elsewhere. Wages paid are in line
with the living wage commensurate to their age. By doing this the Council gives them a head

start in today’s tough job market and we will continue to do this wherever we can.
During discussion we noted the following:

e Data was requested to clarify the information in the substantive motion.

e A point was raised that restrictions made by Welsh Government prevented young people

crossing the border and obtaining work experience in England.

e It was questioned how young people could access work placements with the lack of

transport in the County.

o The Cabinet Member for education agreed that young people should be able to take the
best placement suitable, regardless of it being England or Wales. Further information

would be sought.

e The Chair of Economy and Development Select Committee advised that this area was

regularly scrutinised
Upon being put to the vote, the substantive motion was carried.
c) Motion from County Councillor K. Williams:

This council is pleased to host the cycling event in Abergavenny each year. It
will continue to ensure that local small businesses benefit from it each year.

County Councillor J. Prosser declared a personal, non-prejudicial interest under the Member’s

Code of Conduct as Deputy Mayor of Abergavenny.

In moving the motion, Councillor Williams added that he wished to add ‘Friday night cycling

event’ to the motion.

The Cabinet Member agreed with the sentiments of the motion and added that we hoped to
continue to host events in the town. Inevitably there would not always be benefit to all
businesses but the aim was to be fair to all traders, and it was suggested that the start and

finish points be moved accordingly.

Councillor Greenland proposed an amendment to the motion, which was duly seconded, and

became the substantive motion:

This council is pleased to host the Friday evening cycling event in Abergavenny each year. It
will continue in its efforts to promote health through sport whilst offering added benefits to local
small businesses through the increased footfall that this and similar events bring. We will

endeavour to move the start/finish line around so that all traders can share the benefits.
Upon being put to the vote, the substantive motion was carried.

7. Reports of Chief Officer, Social Care and Health
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

Council were presented with a report, the purpose was to inform Monmouthshire County

Council of the development of Aneurin Bevan University Health Board and its
partners as a Beacons site for the development of Byw Nawr.

Byw Nawr is the Welsh equivalent of Dying Matters. This was set up by the National Council for
Palliative Care to support the End of Life Care Strategy. The aim of which is to raise public
awareness about the importance of talking more openly about dying, death and bereavement

and of making our wishes known.

We welcomed Bobbie Bolt, Associate Director Efficiency and Effectiveness,
Aneurin Bevan University Health Board, who was in attendance to provide further insight.

During discussion we noted the following:

o Adults Select Committee had been fully engaged throughout the development of the
implementation of the programme, and Council were urged to support the Byw Nawr
programme and to recognise the importance of the topic. Adults Select Committee
wished to continue monitoring progress and create a forum to enable further

discussions.

¢ A member highlighted that with the demographics of people across Monmouthshire and

Gwent, further consideration should be given to cost implications at end of life.

o A member of the Crematorium Committee suggested section 4 of the report should
include an added point highlighting the importance of ensuring funeral wishes are kept

up to date.

o It was recommended that information and advice relating to planning and recording a
will, such as Office of the Public Guardian, be included to ensure the best protection and

to avoid exploitation.

¢ A member requested that emphasis on the specialised area of children and young

people, who have life limiting illnesses, be included in the report.

¢ The Leader thanked Ms Bolt for the report, and welcomed the opportunity for discussion.

Council resolved to agree the recommendations:

e That Council note the contents of this paper.
e That Council agree the Health Board will support this campaign.

7.1. Safeguarding Performance 2015-16

Council were presented with the End of Year Performance 2015/16 on Whole Authority report,
the purpose was to provide Council members with an overview of the performance on whole

authority safeguarding in 2015/16.

During debate, the noted the following:

e A Member referred to the point 8 of the table at 3.8: We operate best safeguarding
practices and can demonstrate how we identify and address areas where improvement
is needed. There were concerns that there had been no improvement in this area in two
years, and it was expressed that we should be demonstrating improvements in
identifying weaknesses. The Chief Officer for Social Care and Health responded by
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held

at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

explaining that the way issues are scored demonstrates how officers are taking a
forensic look at where we stand. We heard that the vigilant assessment processes
meant being harsh in terms of scoring but ensured we were always trying to better
ourselves.

e A Member highlighted an issue surrounding Leisure and the importance of ensuring
safeguarding policies are in place. Assurance was requested that Council ensure that
young people are protected, and as an organisation we recognise that those using our
leisure services, parks, or land should be aware of, and adhere to, the policies. The
Chief Officer reassured Members that the safe audit process enables the Council to
ensure policies are adhered to in all our settings. The next phase of work, included in
the action plan would be to ensure the process is properly embedded across all areas
involving children and vulnerable adults, not just educational settings.

e Council were assured that plans were in place for those areas needing improvement.
Audit processes would alert officers of issues as they arise and it was anticipated that
those would continue to improve.

e A Member noted that the report did not cover individuals placed in Monmouthshire but
under the Care Standard of Wales. The Chief Officer explained that we do have
responsibility for people out of County, in facilities within Monmouthshire, and as far as
safeguarding is concerned the establishments are regulated by CSSIW or Health
Inspectorate Wales.

Council resolved to agree the recommendations in the report:

e That Members consider this information in parallel with the separate report on the
proposed changes to the whole authority safeguarding approach.

o That Members seek assurance that the proposed changes will improve performance on
issues highlighted through this report.

7.2. Safeguarding Strategy & Programme
Council were presented with a report, the purpose was to provide Council members with
proposed changes to the whole authority safeguarding approach.

During debate we noted:

o Clarification was sought regarding point 3.8 of the report in terms of what had been
shared, whether it was the future programme, or proposals. The Cabinet Member
agreed to discuss further with the head of Children’s Services.

Council resolved to agree the recommendations in the report:

e Introduce a Safeguarding Strategy — Appendix 1

e Underpin the strategy with an activity programme of three distinct elements covering:
Corporate, Children and Young People and Adults - Appendix 2

e Change the terms of reference and representation of the Whole Authority Safeguarding
Coordination Group - Appendix 3

o Discontinue the current performance report mechanism and replace it with a scorecard
of key safeguarding measures to monitor performance

7.3.  Annual Report of the Statutory Director of Social Services

Council were presented with a report, the purpose was to provide Council with the Annual
Report of the Statutory Director of Social Services.
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held

at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

The Chief Executive reminded Members that this was an opportunity to put questions to the
Chief Officer who would provide a straight professional view, rather than directing through a
Cabinet Member.

During discussion we noted:

A Member thanked the Chief Officer for a professional, clear report which identified wins
and successes but also noted areas for improvement.
A question was addressed to the Chief Officer regarding resources. In response we
heard that it was thought that social services in Wales has improved since resources
had started to become more limited. Adversity had taken the service to a different place
in terms of the service offer. The challenge was now to see how much further this could
continue, particularly in terms of Adult Services with the challenging demographics.
In terms of Children’s Services, the aim was to achieve a sustainable financial position,
and not coming back to Council year on year requesting more money. Overall, the
feeling was dismayed but optimistic.
A Member made the following comments:

» Page 14 — the infographics did not provide enough information.

» Page 16 — inappropriate nature of workforce training, the workforce had not felt

supported through the scale of change.

» Page 18 — request for consistency in reporting.
A Member noted that the report had been presented to Adults Select Committee and
raised the issue of variation and variability. There were concerns if residents in
Chepstow and Abergavenny were receiving the same benefits as those in Caldicot and
Monmouth, and if not how far away were we from achieving that. The Chief Officer
advised that when looking at Community Coordination, the assets within different
communities will differ, therefore the service would not be identical offer but the principle
needed to be the same.
In terms of commissioning services, care services in particular, many are a low margin
business and providers would have been affected by a number of factors. A question
was presented that, should providers increase their pricing structure, how would we
respond to that, and was there a danger some providers may disappear. The Chief
Officer responded that MCC had responded to the National Living Wage, which had
been reflected in the fair price of care paid to care homes and domiciliary providers. The
issue regarding how we work with the provider market on a sustainable basis, is referred
to in the Turning the World Upside Down work, and is the biggest challenge, but good
progress was being made.
It was suggested that the report identified areas for improvement in Children’s Services
and a Member referred particularly to page 30 The percentage of initial assessments
where the child has been seen alone by the Social Worker. It was questioned if it was
preferable for the initial assessment to be alone or accompanied, or had there been a
policy change. The Chief Officer advised that this related to an audited indicator and
appropriate reasons were recorded. It was noted that there had been a high level of
agency which was not best practice and could impact on the quality
The Leader thanked the Chief Officer on behalf of all Members for the forensic insight of
the service, enhanced by the answering of questions.

We resolved to agree the recommendations:

That Council consider and endorse the analysis in 2015/16 Annual Report of the
Statutory Director of Social Services concerning the performance, and impact, of adult
and children’s social care and health services over the last financial year.
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MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held

at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 28th July, 2016 at 5.00 pm

Council also consider and endorse the 2016/17 areas for improvement set out in the
report to address the critical risk and developmental issues in social care and health.

7.4. Dementia Friendly Report

Council were presented with a report, the purpose was to provide an overview of the work
undertaken to develop a Dementia Friendly Local Authority Community (DFA) and set out
recommendations for consideration that can support the DFA process going forward through
training and subsequent accreditation.

We welcomed Mr. Philip Diamond, from Gwent Transformation Team, who officially presented
Council with the Dementia Friendly Community Award, achieved through an accreditation
process developed by the Alzheimer’s Society.

During discussion we noted the following:

A Member noted that there is an increase in the number of younger people with
dementia, which could result in problems with the police authority. It was pleasing to see
that the Police and Crime Commissioner taking the issue seriously, and taking steps to
protect individuals who may fall into trouble through no fault of their own.

A Member referred to Dementia Friendly Businesses, and recommended that the
authority undertakes the same initiative.

We would be embarking on training, and in the weeks and months ahead, this would
start to roll-out to all Members, officers, and through training methods.

Council resolved to agree the recommendations in the report:

That Council note content of report.
That Council discuss points for consideration.
That Council identify next steps.

8. Reports of the Head of Governance, Policy and Performance

8.1. Sustainable Development Policy

Council received a report to provide Council with a revised Sustainable Development Policy.

During debate we noted:

A Member questioned if, in terms of assessments carried out by officers, a copy of the
Future Generations Evaluation form, with guidance, could be circulated to Members.

A Member active on the Agri-Urban project, one of the themes being sustainability in the
agricultural environment, and was assured by the amended procedures.

Members were welcome to challenge officers to ensure developments were sustainable,
and not simply a process of completing a form.

A Member referred to ‘We believe that sustainable development and future generations
are crucial aspects to everything that we do, and when working with partners,
contractors and other organisations we would expect them to share these values’ and
raised a question of what do we do if they don’t share the values. The Sustainability
Policy Officer explained that there were many strategies in place, and officers were
working together to imbed the wellbeing goals into other policies. We noted that the
work through the Public Service Board ensured the goals were shared through
partnership organisations across Wales.

Council resolved to approve the recommendations in the report:
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That Council adopt the new Sustainable Development Policy.
That the Sustainable Development Policy be adopted as part of the Council’s Policy
Framework in its constitution.

9. Reports of the Head of Community Delivery and the Head of Tourism, Leisure &

Culture

9.1. Velothon 2017-2020

Council were presented with a report which updated Members on the 2016 Velothon event and
sought the Council’'s commitment to supporting the Velothon event from 2017 — 2020 by
enabling the route to travel through Monmouthshire.

County Councillors B. Jones, B. Strong, and P. Clarke declared a non-personal, prejudicial
interest pursuant under the Members Code of Conduct and left the Council Chamber for the
following discussion.

County Councillor R.J. Greenland presented the report and highlighted that Run4Wales had
been appointed to take on the management of the Velothon, and had consulted widely
regarding problems of previous years.

During debate we noted:

Concerns were expressed surrounding the improvements carried out by Run4Wales.

It was recognised that Monmouthshire is a cycling county, but as the Velothon is centred
around Cardiff, there were concerns that there was no benefit to the County.

Members sought clarification regarding the costs incurred in hosting the event, and
requested further financial information. In response advised that any infrastructure
costs were picked up by the organisers, and there was no set budget for the Velothon.

County Councillor S. Jones proposed an addition to the recommendation in that the following be
added: This review will include pro-active and direct engagement with Town and Community
Councils and with the business community, particularly those businesses who have been
adversely affected over the last two years. This was duly seconded.

A Member agreed that communication had improved, but felt that the level of disruption
had an inequitable impact on communities.

A Member briefing on the Velothon had been poorly attended, and those who had
attended suggested that this would have been an ideal time to present questions to the
organisers. However, some who had attended were still not convinced that concerns
have been addressed.

It was expressed that high profile, televised events held in Monmouthshire were an
advantage for the County. However a Member expressed that the Velothon is not in that
category, and is a Cardiff event, and therefore the benefits were received by Cardiff only.
In comparison Monmouthshire is disrupted and effectively closed for the day.

The Leader agreed that Council would like to receive more evidence of the benefits, but
added that such events were important for the future economy of Monmouthshire.

There were concerns that the staff costs directed towards the event should be used in
other areas, again it was requested that figures and costs should be included in the
report.

A Member expressed that the main concern was the prolonged closures of the roads.
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e A Member advised that at the Member briefing a suggestion had been made to
persuade organisers to arrange that start and finish points be in Monmouthshire in the

future.

Following a proposal to defer the item to a later date it was agreed to adjourn for 10 minutes.

Upon return the Chief Executive advised Members that officers would not able to determine the
exact benefit to the County, and it could not be guaranteed that costs would be quantified at the
next Council meeting. Furthermore, we would not be in a position to negotiate a change in the
start/finish for 2017, and there was a concern that Monmouthshire would not have the capacity
for this. Newport could be a consideration, and alternative route proposals may be influencable

to 2018.

County Councillor R.J. Greenland confirmed the amended recommendation as:

That Council agrees to support the 2017 Velothon subject to an annual post event review. This
review will include pro-active and direct engagement with Town and Community Councils, and
with the business community, particularly those businesses who have been adversely affected

over the last two years.

The Chair proposed that, following the discussions, an agreement be made with Run4Wales to
support the 2017 Velothon, but that they (Run4Wales) address urgently the concerns put to
them and officers provide the evidence, that is available including costs, requested by

members. This information will be presented to Council in September 2017.
Upon being put to the vote the amended recommendation was carried.

10. Members Questions

10.1. From County Councillor D.W. Hughes-Jones to County Councillor

S.B..Jones
From County Councillor D.W. Hughes-Jones to County Councillor
S.B. Jones

"Monmouthshire is in a unique position offering a special attraction for visitors. It forms part of
the Brecon Beacons National Park which adds to the special appeal of our County. The problem
of litter can undermine the attraction as it tarnishes the appearance and impression given to any

person travelling along the roads of urban and rural Monmouthshire.

What is Monmouthshire's policy regarding litter collection, prevention and imposing of fines for
dropping litter, and is there any evidence that this strategy is working? How many fines have
been imposed for littering our County over the last 5 years and what are the totals of money
collected annually from this? Can this "revenue" be used to deter the littering of all

Monmouthshire communities in the future?"

In response, the Cabinet Member thanked constituents for collecting litter and advised that the
main objective of the Waste and Street Services Improvement Plan is to make a clean, green
and safe environment for residents and visitors. There is a comprehensive schedule for litter
collection across the County but it was appreciated that there were gaps in some rural areas.
There are a number of projects being undertaken in place where officers from Environmental
Health were authorised to issue fixed penalty notices. Police Community Support Officers, on
the Council’s behalf, can also issue fixed penalty notices. Only 3 have been issued in recent
years, but the intention is to extend to include officers from Waste and Street Services. The
revenue from FPNs is minimal so of little use in deterrent schemes. There have been five

successful prosecutions for instances of fly tipping.
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As a supplementary question:

What plans do the Council have to ease the problem in rural towns in particular, for example,
Grosmont Town?

In response the Cabinet Member advised he would make enquiries regarding Grosmont Town.
The following points were noted:

¢ Waste and Street Services work closely with SEWTRA to tackle litter along main routes,
and are working with neighbouring authorities to develop a litter campaign.

e A strong and consistent message that littering is unacceptable across the trunk road
network will help reduce the problem.

e Work is undertaken with Keep Wales Tidy, who coordinate work with community
payback teams.

o Educational programmes are delivered through the One Planet Centre.

e Number of littering and fly-tipping complaints reduced in 2015/16 with the downward
trend continuing.

11. Oak Grove Solar Farm

Council received a report referring to Oak Grove Solar Farm. The purpose was to
retrospectively inform members of the urgent decision taken to authorise payment to commence
work on the electricity grid connection, also to amend the basis for which authority is delegated
for future decisions on the project based on necessary amendments to the original business
case.

Following discussion Council resolved to accept the recommendations in the report.

The meeting ended at 9.55 pm
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This Annual Improvement Report has been prepared on behalf
of the Auditor General for Wales by Non Jenkins, Dave Wilson
and Allison Rees under the direction of Alan Morris.

Huw Vaughan Thomas
Auditor General for Wales
Wales Audit Office
24 Cathedral Road
Cardiff
CF11 9LJ

The Auditor General is independent of government, and is appointed by Her Majesty the Queen. The Auditor
General undertakes his work using staff and other resources provided by the Wales Audit Office Board, which is
a statutory board established for that purpose and to monitor and advise the Auditor General. The Wales Audit
Office is held to account by the National Assembly.

The Auditor General audits local government bodies in Wales, including unitary authorities, police, probation,
fire and rescue authorities, national parks and community councils. He also conducts local government value
for money studies and assesses compliance with the requirements of the Local Government (Wales) Measure
2009.

Beyond local government, the Auditor General is the external auditor of the Welsh Government and its
sponsored and related public bodies, the Assembly Commission and National Health Service bodies in Wales.

The Auditor General and staff of the Wales Audit Office aim to provide public-focused and proportionate
reporting on the stewardship of public resources and in the process provide insight and promote improvement.

Page 18



Contents

Summary report

About this report 4
2015-16 performance audit work 5
Based on, and limited to, the work carried out by the Wales Audit Office

and relevant regulators, the Auditor General believes that the Council

will comply with the requirements of the Measure during 2016-17 provided

it continues to maintain the current pace of improvement 6

Recommendations 7

Detailed report

Performance 10
Use of resources 14
Governance 15
Appendices

Appendix 1 — Status of this report 18
Appendix 2 — Annual Audit Letter 19

Appendix 3 — Audit of Monmouthshire County Council’s 2015-16
Improvement Plan 21

Appendix 4 — Audit of Monmouthshire County Council’s assessment
of 2014-15 performance 23

Appendix 5 — National report recommendations 2015-16 26

Page 19

Annual Improvement Report 2015-16 — Monmouthshire County Council



Summary report

About this report

1

This Annual Improvement Report (AIR) summarises the audit work undertaken

by the staff of the Wales Audit Office on behalf of the Auditor General at
Monmouthshire County Council (the Council) since the last such report was
published in November 2015. This report also includes a summary of the key
findings from reports issued by relevant regulators, namely: the Care and Social
Services Inspectorate Wales (CSSIW); Her Majesty’s Inspectorate for Education
and Training in Wales (Estyn); and the Welsh Language Commissioner (the
Commissioner). Nonetheless, this report does not represent a comprehensive
review of all the Council’'s arrangements or services. The conclusions in this report
are based on the work carried out at the Council by relevant external review bodies
and, unless stated otherwise, reflect the situation at the point in time that such work
was concluded.

Taking into consideration the work carried out during 2015-16, the Auditor General
will state in this report whether he believes that the Council is likely to make
arrangements to secure continuous improvement for 2016-17.

This statement should not be seen as a definitive diagnosis of organisational health
or as a prediction of future success. Rather, it should be viewed as providing an
opinion on the extent to which the arrangements currently in place are reasonably
sound insofar as can be ascertained from the work carried out.

We want to find out if this report gives you the information you need and
whether it is easy to understand. You can let us know your views by e-mailing
us at info@audit.wales or writing to us at 24 Cathedral Road, Cardiff, CF11 9LJ.
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2015-16 performance audit work

5

The work carried out since the last AIR, including that of the ‘relevant regulators’,

is set out below.

Project name

Wales Audit Office Annual
‘Improvement Plan’ Audit

Wales Audit Office Annual

‘Assessment of Performance’

Audit

Wales Audit Office:
Performance Management

Estyn: Monitoring visit

Estyn: Evaluation of schools
performance

CSSIW: Annual Review and
Evaluation of Performance

Welsh Language
Commissioner

Wales Audit Office Financial
Resilience Assessment

Wales Audit Office:
Governance

Wales Audit Office: Gwent
Frailty Programme

Brief description

Review of the Council’s published plans for delivering
on improvement objectives in line with the requirements
of the Measure.

Review of the Council’s published performance
assessment in line with the Measure, including testing
and validation of performance information.

Corporate Assessment follow-on review including
testing and validation of performance information.

Monitoring visit to assess the Council’s progress against
the six recommendations made following its inspection
in November 2012.

A review of performance across a range of areas within
schools in the Council.

An evaluation of the Council’s performance in delivering
its social services functions.

The Welsh Language Commissioner’s response to the
Council’s 2014-15 Annual Monitoring Report.

Review of the Council’s financial position and how it is
budgeting and delivering on required savings.

Corporate Assessment follow-on review.

Areview of the Gwent Frailty Programme to assess
whether the Programme had delivered improvements in
line with individual organisations’ expectations.
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Project name Brief description

National reports *  Community Safety Partnerships (to be published)
* Income generation and charging (to be published)

* Council funding of third-sector services (to be
published)

» The financial resilience of councils in Wales
(published 2 April 2015)

» Achieving improvement in support to schools through
regional education consortia — an early review
(published 3 June 2015)

* Review of Corporate Safeguarding arrangements in
Welsh Councils (published 21 July 2015)

» Supporting the Independence of Older people:
Are Councils Doing Enough?
(published 15 October 2015)

» Delivering Less — Leisure Services
(published 3 December 2015)

Based on, and limited to, the work carried out by the Wales
Audit Office and relevant regulators, the Auditor General
believes that the Council will comply with the requirements of
the measure during 2016-17 provided it continues to maintain
the current pace of improvement

6 The Auditor General has reached this conclusion because:

«  The Council has continued to improve its performance management
arrangements and recognises that it has more to do to ensure consistent
application of corporate arrangements, and to address the requirements of the
Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015.

« Estyn judged that the Council had made strong progress in addressing two of
the six recommendations arising from the inspection of November 2012, and
satisfactory progress in addressing the other four. As a result, Estyn considers
that the authority is no longer in need of special measures and is removing it
from further follow-up activity.

*  CSSIW reported that the Council made good progress with a transformation in
practice agenda and was well placed to meet the requirements as set out in the
Social Services and Wellbeing (Wales) Act (SSWBW Act).
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«  The Council had generally effective financial governance, but its financial
planning and control arrangements were not fully embedded or delivering
effectively, in the face of some significant financial challenges.

»  The Council made progress in improving its governance arrangements,
although, more work was needed to strengthen the transparency of decision
making and recording.

+  The Gwent Frailty Programme had demonstrated positive regional cross-sector
partnership working to tackle growing community-based needs, but it had not
evidenced tangible improved outcomes, which would be important as partners
determine the future of the programme.

Recommendations

7 Given the wide range of services provided by the Council and the challenges it
is facing, it would be unusual if we did not find things that can be improved. The
Auditor General is able to:

* make proposals for improvement — if proposals are made to the Council we
would expect it to do something about them and we will follow up what happens;

* make formal recommendations for improvement — if a formal recommendation
is made, the Council must prepare a response to that recommendation within
30 working days;

* conduct a special inspection, and publish a report and make recommendations;
and

* recommend to Ministers of the Welsh Government that they intervene in some
way.

8 During the course of the year, the Auditor General did not make any formal
recommendations. However, lower-priority issues, known as proposals for
improvement, are contained in our other reports but may be referred to later
on in this report. We will continue to monitor proposals for improvement during
the course of our improvement assessment work. He does, however, make
recommendations that may be relevant to the Council in his Local Government
National Reports. A list of recommendations contained in reports issued in 2015-16
can be found in Appendix 5.

9 Areas for Improvement (AFI) made by CSSIW during the course of the year are set
out below.
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CSSIW’s Annual review and evaluation of performance 2014-15

AFI1

» The pace of change in rolling out the Raglan Project and the My Day — My Life
project to other community hubs identified throughout Monmouthshire.

» The council should ensure that the deprivation of liberties team and the Mental
Capacity Act is fully embedded in everyday practice within assessment and care
management.

« Data recording in relation to carers support from the council needs to be reviewed
so as to ensure that carers are being appropriately supported.

AFI2

» The increase in the level of children on the child protection register requires a
better understanding of whether threshold levels are accurate.

» Progress work to improve transitions for children with disabilities to adult services.
» Take forward post inspection implementation plan.

AFI3

» Consider how children continue to be safeguarded in light of financial pressures
faced by the council.
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Detailed report




Performance

Audit of Monmouthshire County Council’s 2015-16 Improvement Plan

10  On 16 June 2015, we issued a certificate confirming that the Council had
discharged its duties under section 15(6) to (9) of the Local Government (Wales)
Measure 2009 (the Measure) and has acted in accordance with Welsh Government
guidance sufficiently to discharge its duties. The certificate is contained in
Appendix 3.

Certificate of compliance for the Audit of Monmouthshire County Council’s
assessment of 2014-15 performance

11 On 13 November 2015, we issued a certificate of Compliance for the audit of
the Council’s assessment of 2014-15 performance. The certificate confirms that
the Council has discharged its duties under sections 15(2), (3), (8) and (9) of the
Measure. Our certificate is contained in Appendix 4.

The Council has continued to improve its performance management
arrangements and recognises that it has more to do to ensure consistent
application of corporate arrangements and to address the requirements of the
Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015

12 In March 2015, we carried out a Corporate Assessment at the Council. In respect
of performance management, we concluded that whilst systems, procedures, and
guidance were in place, the Council was not consistently managing performance,
improvement and risks.

13 InJanuary 2016, we reviewed the Council’s progress in improving its performance
management arrangements, including effectively addressing issues raised in the
2015 Corporate Assessment around performance management. We concluded that
the Council had continued to improve its performance management arrangements,
and recognised that it has more to do to ensure consistent application of corporate
arrangements and to address the requirements of the Well-being of Future
Generations (Wales) Act 2015.

14 We came to this conclusion because:

» the Council continued to improve the way it managed performance, although,
implementation of corporate arrangements was still not consistent and its
arrangements need further development to incorporate the requirements of the
Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015;

» the Council continued to improve the way it manages the performance of its
partnership working, but areas for improvement remain in how it measures
outcomes and identifies resources needed to deliver improvements; and

» although the Council had taken action to improve the accuracy and quality of its
performance data, those actions have not yet been fully effective.
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Estyn has judged that Monmouthshire County Council has made strong progress
in addressing two of the six recommendations arising from the inspection of
November 2012, and satisfactory progress in addressing the other four. As a
result, Estyn considers that the authority is no longer in need of special measures
and is removing it from further follow-up activity

15 In November 2015, Estyn undertook a monitoring visit to assess the Council’s
progress against the six recommendations made following its inspection in
November 2012. In January 2016, Estyn published the outcome of the monitoring
visit on its website.

Estyn’s evaluation of school performance

16 The proportion of pupils eligible for free school meals in Monmouthshire is
the second lowest in Wales. This is taken into account when evaluating the
performance in the authority. When the performance of schools in Monmouthshire
is compared with that of similar schools in Wales in 2015, based on the proportion
of pupils eligible for free school meals, performance is above average for the
Foundation Phase indicator and for the core subject indicator in key stages 2
and 3.

17 Atkey stage 4, the proportion of pupils achieving the level 2 threshold including
English or Welsh first language and mathematics has exceeded the Welsh
Government’s benchmark for performance for each of the last two years, having
been below the benchmark in the previous three years. However, the proportion
of pupils achieving the average wider capped points score in the authority has
remained below the Welsh Government benchmark for the last five years.

More able pupils do not perform well enough at key stage 4, with too few pupils
achieving five or more A* to A grades at GCSE or equivalent.

18  The performance of pupils eligible for free school meals at key stage 4 has
improved substantially over time, and is now well above the Wales average for
most of the main indicators.

19  Attendance in primary and secondary schools has been amongst the best in Wales
for several years. However, the rate of exclusions of five days or less from schools
has consistently been much higher than in similar authorities.
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CSSIW reported that the Council made good progress with a transformation in
practice agenda, and was well placed to meet the requirements as set out in the
SSWBW Act

20

21

22

23

24

12

CSSIW published its Annual Review and Evaluation of Performance 2014-15 in
October 2015.

CSSIW concluded that the Council made good progress with a transformation in
practice agenda, and was well placed to meet the requirements as set out in the
SSWBW Act. The Council concentrated on moving forward an ambitious agenda in
adults’ services. There had been more difficulties in children’s services where the
department had been working hard to deliver on the post inspection action plan.
This was developed to address the recommendations in the inspection undertaken
by CSSIW into children’s services in November 2014, where a number of areas of
weakness were found. The action plan also identified the areas for improvement
set out in last year’s Annual Council Reporting Framework.

CSSIW concluded that progress had been made in a number of areas to date.

In particular, the Council made improvements around statutory visits to looked after
children and the timeliness of reviews for children in need, as well as recruitment
to permanent posts. However, there is still a journey of improvement that children’s
services will need to continue over the next year.

CSSIW concluded that the Council worked well with partners across both adult and
children’s services to deliver better outcomes in the most efficient and effective
ways. In adult services, partnership arrangements with Aneurin Bevan University
Health Board (ABUHB) were mature at both strategic and operational levels.
However, although work progressed, sometimes this needed to develop at a faster
pace with renewed energy and clear objectives. The mental health integration work
around the Listen Engage Act Participate project across the whole Council is an
example of this.

CSSIW concluded that performance in adult services improved further in a number
of key areas, in particular in relation to delayed transfers of care which decreased.
Ongoing progress in reablement services was evident and was working effectively
in the hubs where they had been implemented. However, whilst headway had
been made, the pace of change to roll out services overall more systematically
across the whole Council needed to increase in order to recalibrate services in an
appropriate and timely way.
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25  CSSIW concluded that there was significant support corporately and from
members who had a good understanding of the challenges facing social care. This
was evidenced by the protection of budgets in Social Services in 2014-15, and the
agreement reached for additional funding of £1.2 million in children’s services in
order to deliver its statutory functions and safeguard children effectively. However,
this will become more difficult in the future when there is a need to make significant
savings across all services within the Council.

26 CSSIW concluded that the Council acknowledged that whilst its citizens have high
expectations of public services, in the future, services will need to be provided in a
different way, and not necessarily by the Council. Greater emphasis will be placed
on support being provided through community networks and localised support.

Welsh Language Commissioner’s evaluation of Monmouthshire County Council’s
performance

27 The role of the Commissioner was created by the Welsh Language (Wales)
Measure 2011. New powers to impose standards on organisations came into force
through subordinate legislation on 31 March 2015. The Commissioner will continue
to review Welsh language schemes by virtue of powers inherited under the Welsh
Language Act 1993.

28  The Commissioner works with all councils in Wales to inspect and advise on the
implementation of language schemes. It is the responsibility of councils to provide
services to the public in Welsh in accordance with the commitments in their
language schemes. Every council is committed to providing an annual monitoring
report to the Commissioner outlining its performance in implementing the language
scheme. The Commissioner analyses every monitoring report, provides a formal
response and collects further information as required.

29  The Commissioner’s formal response and letters issued to the Council during the
year are available on the Commissioner’s website.
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Use of resources

Audit of the Council’'s accounts

30

On 29 September 2015, the Auditor General issued an Annual Audit Letter to

the Council. The letter summarises the key messages arising from his statutory
responsibilities under the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 as the Appointed Auditor,
and his reporting responsibilities under the Code of Audit Practice. The Auditor
General issued an unqualified opinion on the Council’s accounting statements
confirming that they present a true and fair view of the Council’s financial position
and transactions. The Annual Audit Letter can be found in Appendix 2 of this report.

The Council had generally effective financial governance, but its financial
planning and control arrangements were not fully embedded or delivering
effectively in the face of some significant financial challenges

31

32

33

34

14

In April 2015, we published a national report on The financial resilience of
councils in Wales. This report was based on fieldwork carried out in all Welsh
local councils.

Given the continuing pressures on funding for councils in Wales, we considered
whether the Council had appropriate arrangements to plan, secure, and maintain
its financial resilience in the medium term (typically three to five years ahead).
We undertook a review during the period from May to December 2015, and
followed up issues highlighted in our 2014-15 financial resilience work. The focus
of this review was on the delivery of 2014-15 savings plans, and the 2015-16
financial planning period.

Overall, we concluded that the Council had generally effective financial
governance, but its financial planning and control arrangements were not fully
embedded or delivering effectively in the face of some significant financial
challenges. We came to this conclusion based on our findings in relation to
financial planning, financial control, and financial governance arrangements:

» the Council’s financial planning arrangements continued to improve, although,
the medium-term financial plan was not fully balanced, some budget mandates
did not define how savings would be achieved, and some planned savings were
unlikely to deliver;

» the Council established financial control arrangements, but the Council was
uncertain whether it would remain within its 2015-16 revenue budget due to
pressures in Social Services and non-delivery of parts of the savings plan; and

» the Council had generally effective financial governance arrangements in place.

We issued the financial resilience assessment to the Council in February 2016 and
it was presented to the Audit Committee in June 2016.

Page 30

Annual Improvement Report 2015-16 — Monmouthshire County Council


http://democracy.monmouthshire.gov.uk/documents/s5271/5a%20Final%20Resilience%20Assessment.pdf

Governance

The Council made progress in improving its governance arrangements, although,
more work was needed to strengthen the transparency of decision making and
recording

35

36

37

38

In March 2015, we carried out a Corporate Assessment at the Council. We
concluded that a culture of mutual respect and trust existed between councillors
and officers, leading to productive working relationships. Although, there were
examples of decision making that could have been more robust, informed and
subject to effective challenge.

In February 2016, we reviewed the Council’s progress and we concluded that the
Council made progress in improving its governance arrangements, although, more
work was needed to strengthen the transparency of decision making and recording.

We came to this conclusion because:

» the Council reported on its progress in dealing with external recommendations,
although, it did not always challenge whether the actions it was taking were
sufficiently focused and measurable;

» the Council had taken action to ensure prompt sign-off of committee minutes,
but could further improve transparency and ease of access to records;

» the Council was taking action to improve the quality of information to members,
but reporting was not always sufficiently clear and relevant to support robust
decision making or challenge; and

» the Council was improving its scrutiny function and intended to further improve
the support to scrutiny to enable better outcomes.

We issued the Governance—Corporate Assessment follow-on report to the Council
in May 2016, and it was presented to the Audit Committee in June 2016.

The Gwent Frailty Programme had demonstrated positive regional cross-sector
partnership working to tackle growing community-based needs, but it had not
evidenced tangible improved outcomes, which would be important as partners
determine the future of the programme

39

From April 2011, ABUHB and Blaenau Gwent, Caerphilly, Monmouthshire,
Newport, and Torfaen Councils began implementing an ambitious integrated model
of care called the Gwent Frailty Programme (the Programme)'. The Programme
was funded by a Welsh Government Invest to Save loan and contributions from
respective partners to create a pooled fund.

Unless stated otherwise, the ‘Programme’ covers the committees and working groups, members and staff, and the overall delivery

and service model. Pag e 3 1
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The Programme has legal status under a Section 33 partnership agreement?
between ABUHB and the five Gwent councils. The agreement ran for three years
commencing in April 2011. A Gwent Frailty Joint Committee (GFJC) was created
as a decision-making body holding formal accountability under the Section 33
agreement. An Operational Co-ordinating Group, a range of specialist sub-
groups and local implementation structures also supported the work of the Frailty
Programme Joint Committee®.

In November 2012, we reviewed the Programme and found that partners

were strongly committed to the Gwent Frailty vision and had created a sound
programme management framework to underpin it. We recognised that the
Programme was in the early stages of implementation and it faced challenges to
ensure the Programme was sustainable, to change established working practices
and to demonstrate its impact.

Our latest review in May 2015 focused on whether the Gwent Frailty Programme
had delivered improvements in line with individual organisations’ expectations.

We concluded that ‘the Programme had demonstrated positive regional
cross-sector partnership working to tackle growing community-based needs, but
it had not evidenced tangible improved outcomes, which would be important as
partners determine the future of the programme’.

We reached this conclusion because:

* The Gwent Frailty Programme successfully brought together partners who
invested time and resources to improve outcomes for frail elderly people, but
the financial aims had not been achieved, and outcomes remained difficult for
partners to evidence.

* Governance arrangements over the lifetime of the programme had been
generally adequate, but the Programme could have engaged partners better,
benefited from clearer information, and been more open about its business.
We found that:

— the governance arrangements provided for timely decision-making, but
partner organisations were not always kept adequately informed of important
issues affecting the Programme, such as the emerging large underspend;

— financial reporting arrangements within the Programme were adequate, but
performance reporting was not fit for purpose;

— public transparency and decision recording started well, but became weaker
over time; and

— routine scrutiny of decisions by the GFJC was not robust, although, most
partners reported annually through their own scrutiny arrangements.

2  The Section 33 agreement provides a formal basis for partnership working. The partners can employ a section 33 agreement as a
mechanism to create pooled revenue and capital funding. The host’s financial management and financial accounting rules apply.
This means that the joint service can reclaim VAT as well as utilising other financial flexibilities available to local government bodies.

3 For the purposes of this report, reference to Programme Committees covers the Gwent Frailty Joint Committee, Operational
Co-ordinating Group, the range of specialist sub-groups, and local impleﬁrgtionestrugjzs.
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*  The Gwent Frailty Programme benefited from strong commitment and was at
a pivotal point in its journey, but needed clarity of vision to succeed. We found
that:

— the Programme had benefited from a strong commitment from the partner
organisations, this needed to be re-confirmed in the context of the financial
and operational challenges facing the individual organisations; and

— the future direction of the Programme was unclear, the partnership was at
a pivotal point, and partners were yet to agree a clear vision, which would
need measurable outcomes and benefits.

Page 33
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Appendix 1 — Status of this report

The Local Government (Wales) Measure 2009 (the Measure) requires the Auditor
General to undertake an annual improvement assessment, and to publish an annual
improvement report, for each improvement authority in Wales. This requirement covers
local councils, national parks, and fire and rescue authorities.

This report has been produced by staff of the Wales Audit Office on behalf of the Auditor
General to discharge his duties under section 24 of the Measure. The report also
discharges his duties under section 19 to issue a report certifying that he has carried
out an improvement assessment under section 18 and stating whether, as a result of his
improvement plan audit under section 17, he believes that the au